Electoral Politics Amidst Pandemic: The Challenges and Risks

Siti Fatimah¹, Kushandajani², Fitriyah³, Muhammad Adnan⁴ {sitifatimahcantika67@gmail.com¹}

Universitas Diponegoro, Indonesia^{1,2,3,4}

Abstract. The Covid-19' crisis is unlikely to vanish in the near future, at least a couple of months to come. At the same time, Indonesia will hold Pemilu (general election) in 2024. This paper attempts to address to what extent does the pandemic affect the electoral politics? How the pandemic moment prior to general election could have some risks, especially the growing of money politics. To build the general argument of this paper, first, we elaborate literature works on the electoral politics during crisis. Second, we elaborate some cases associated with money politics in Indonesia. We conclude some challenges and risks, mainly money politics, that should be anticipated learned from the previous cases. This study would be a qualitative study conducted by a library research with secondary resources to gain the relevant data. The general idea that would be highlighted in this study is that the pandemic gives a chance for money politics in a disguise of social assistance or aids.

Keywords: Electoral Politics, Money Politics, Crisis, Covid-19

1 Introduction

The COVID-19 or coronavirus pandemic has generally been understood generating a series of socio-environmental and institutional health vulnerabilities [1]. It has caused infections and deaths of million lives across continents. Yet, with the current lingering pandemic, not only health systems, but also the economy, politics and social accounts have experience complex problems that had been dragging on for several decades. Some scholars review how and which political system works adequately in tackling the pandemic crises for their citizens [2][3]. In this case, democracy as the world-wide desirable political system since the end of Cold War is being questioned as the pandemic brings serious degree of uncertainties [4].

Many studies on the Covid-19 crisis have been attempting to be related to broader aspects beyond health-related issue. They are ranging – for example – from information system, tourism, gender, to education [5][6][7][8]. In the study of political science there are also some literatures discussing government responses [9], politicising people's beliefs about the virus [10], and international cooperation frameworks [11].

Nevertheless, studies on the Covid-19 relating to democracy particularly electoral politics are still limited.¹ This meets its importance since electoral politics in some democratic states are affected by the pandemic. For example, some elections had to be postponed or conducted virtually due to the safety reasons [12][13][14]. In developing countries where economy are in

¹ We would like to stress distinctions between *election* and *electoral politics*. While election is the moment people votes, electoral politics more broadly is politics toward, prior to, and during the election.

growing [15] and democracy are still weak featured with poor social system [16], to what extent does the pandemic affect the electoral politics?

To make a focused discussion, this article will take evidence from Indonesia as one of the biggest democratic countries yet still in the category of developing one [17]. Similar to other democracy, Indonesia's 2020 regional election had also been rescheduled [18]. Nevertheless, the postponed election is not the main case in this study. In 2024, the country will have another general election. Currently, the coronavirus crisis in the country has led to some social activities associated with money politics. In particular this study is prompted by the report that Bawaslu (the Election Supervisory Body) found as many as 37 cases of alleged money politics violations in 26 regencies/cities in the 2020 regional head election [19]. Moreover, amidst the crisis, politicians have been involved in distributing Covid-19 aids to increase their popularity [20]. This is not just coincidental as the country will have general election in the coming years. Henceforth, this study will focus on money politics as the risk arose from the pandemic crisis in Indonesia.

This article is structured as follows. Following this introduction, the second section is a brief review on the methods to explain how this study is technically conducted. The third section is elaboration of literature works on the electoral politics during crisis. Topic on crisis meets its relevance since the pandemic has led into crisis. Forth, we elaborate some recent cases in Indonesia linked to money politics. At the end of this article, we review money politics as the main risk and challenge of the pandemic.

2 Method

Prior to gaining the data, this study reviews some existing relevant literatures. Hence, the nature of this study is library-research. The library-research also help to obtain data. This study was conducted using secondary data sourced from online media, especially news reports released since 2020 when the Covid-19 pandemic started to emerge. The main resource is Kompas as a leading media in the country. Kompas has its own online platform so that news is reasonably accessible through the web. At the same time, some other online media are also used as complementary resources. Keywords used so search the relevant news are '*politik uang covid/* covid money politics.'

From the web surfing though the mentioned media, we found relevant news articles related to electoral politics and money politics in the Covid-19 crisis. In this case, the content-analysis method is used to analyse them. In this case, qualitative methods are used to analyse the 'quality' of data that is noteworthy to be presented [21].

3 Electoral Politics During Crisis

Associating the pandemic with crisis is essential in the study of social and political sciences. We understand that the plague is initially of health study accounts. Yet, when the pandemic leads to uncertainty in society, questions like how the governments respond, how it affects political system, etc., are the domain of political science. Thus, new theoretical, epistemological and methodological frameworks must be developed to allow progress towards the resolution of context problems [22].

Since the Covid-19 pandemic has led to crisis globally, it is worth-noting to elaborate the context of crisis. There are many definitions about crisis.² But to set the same page of understanding, this study uses a definition by Lipsy. He defines crisis as a pressured and uncertain situation that desperately affects the population of a country and stipulates political responses. It at least has three characteristics, namely threat, urgency, and uncertainty. Hence, crises can be in a form of "…financial hardship, energy and climate change, pandemics, natural disasters, and violent conflict".³ At this point, the Covid-19 pandemic is certainly a pandemic disease and a crisis in all over the world caused [26]. It threatens the people with dramatic cases of death and contagion globally, urges immediate and demanding solution with the expense of economic locked down, and hitherto causes uncertainty because no effective medication has so far been invented.

At the same time, elections are of important features of democracy. The lingering pandemic shall not affect the elections as periodical agenda in democratic states. Considering the pandemic as a crisis, let us overview what are the challenges and risks that could be when a democratic state is about to run elections in a crisis situation? Unfortunately, there have been limited study about electoral politics in the middle of crisis. Elections in a crisis moment did happen in some democracies. For instance, in the US 2008 presidential election, the downturn of global financial market leading to national economic decline had been used for the campaign rhetoric to gain popular votes [27]. In Germany 2009, the economic crisis has contributed to the victory of bourgeoise parties [28]. From 1993 to 2015 in Italy, natural disasters had become advantages for incumbent to win elections by offering recovery programs that biased voters [29]. Another scholarly work that could be learnt is the study by James and Alihodzic [30] referring that election postponement during the pandemic like in the countries mentioned early could damage the important feature of democracy, and subsequently there should be some anticipation for democratic practice during emergency.

There are some relevant studies on election during crisis in developing countries particularly in Indonesia. For example, a study found that regional election during the pandemic in Central Kalimantan even increased more participants compare to elections before the pandemic [31]. Another similar study proposes that the government should prepare a rigid health protocol for running elections to prevent the spread of virus [32]. Following this case, it is studied that the government already set such regulation and arrangement [33].

As a main feature of democracy, elections are still held in democratic countries though crisis happens. The above-mentioned studies give us understanding how democracies run elections amidst crisis. Yet, there still a lack of explanation how the crisis challenges electoral politics, especially prior to elections.

4 Covid-19 Budgets and Money Politics

When the coronavirus outbreak occurred, Indonesia's response was a bit slow. As a result, there have been too many cases of death and infection. Besides, the pandemic also harms the economy; Indonesia's economic has slowdown of 0.4% [34]. Some people live in uncertainty,

² For example, the definitions from perspectives of management by Bundy et.al. [23] and Seeger et.al. [24] or most popularly from a perspective of economy by Karl Marx [25].

³ This article certainly follows Lipsy's logic that 'the politics of pandemic is the politics of crisis'. His work is on the importance of studying crisis and international relations. Yet, we would like to develop it in the level of domestic/local politics.

loss jobs, and get limited access to capital resources. To contain the virus spread and securing people needs, in terms of mitigating the spread and reducing social, economic, health and political impacts on the society [35]. The government sets some regulation to limit people mobilities, creates the Covid special task forces (*Satgas covid*), gives subsidies for basic needs, performs vaccination programs, and allocates aids. Most of these programs are spent from the state budget.

Prior to the 2020 regional elections, Bawaslu already warned that the pandemic could bring money politics. In the midst of the weakening economic conditions in Indonesia due to the Covid-19 pandemic, money politics has become a practice that is more prone to occur. In this condition the people need financial assistance so that there is a chance to give money or give goods but as an electoral political interest [36]. Subsequently right before the elections, Bawaslu found that there were politicizations of Covid-19 social aids by regional heads. The politicizations were done by attaching pictures of regional heads or symbols of political parties on the aid stuff. The provision of social assistance or aids spent from the state budget was given in the names of certain regional or political heads. This could be categorized as corruption of the Covid-19 social assistance budgets [37].

In June 2021, a case of misused of Covid-19 related-budget was found in Mamberamo Raya, Papua. The regional head corrupted 3 billion rupiah of the budget for his electoral interest [38]. That is just an example of several cases of money politics using the Covid-19 budgets. In this case, the central government in Jakarta suspects dozens of regional heads that do not allocate the budgets properly [39].

Many people in Indonesia live in hardships under the shadow of economic uncertainty. While millions of economically affected people depend on Covid-19 crisis social assistance, bureaucrats have taken opportunities in distributing the aid to increase their popularity [20].

In the 2020 regional elections, there were several (suspected) cases related to election fraud associated with Covid-19 aids. Some of them were in West Sumatra, South and Central Kalimantan, Yogyakarta [40, p. 6][41][42][43]. After all, there were 104 suspected cases in connection with money politics for election using the social assistance budget [44].

5 Conclusion: Challenges and Risks

The General Election Commissions announced that general elections 2024. In the preelection time, politicians would begin to gain popularity. While coronavirus pandemic is still in existence leading to crisis, money politics could find its hole. There were many alleged cases of misusing Covid-19 budget by politicians for their electoral goals. Indeed, after the 2020 regional elections, there has been no report on such case so far. Yet, the previous regional election in 2020 gives us a lesson to learn and to anticipate. The worse things could happen in coming years toward the 2024 general election.

Hence, electoral politics during crisis of pandemic could bring risks of political fraud by politician. They use the state budget for their own. Indeed, money politics is a classic issue in elections, and is getting more complicated in today's context. Society is more permissive of this practice because we are currently in an economic crisis where people need social and economic assistance.

Bawaslu and other relevant bodies must be more observant in supervising the practice of money politics. They must be more active in tracing the origins of the Covid-19 social assistance budget. This is important because the capital spent by the candidates will probably be replaced when they are elected. In other words, it is prone to corruption. Thus, this pandemic challenges

the existence of democracy, a political system aspired to as an ideal model, including being free from corrupt practices.

References

- J. Luna-Nemecio, "Determinaciones socioambientales del COVID-19 y vulnerabilidad económica, espacial y sanitario-institucional," RCS, vol. 26, no. 2, 2020, doi: 10.31876/rcs.v26i2.32419.
- [2] Y. Y. Ang, "When COVID-19 meets centralized, personalized power," *Nat Hum Behav*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 445–447, May 2020, doi: 10.1038/s41562-020-0872-3.
- [3] D. Stasavage, "Democracy, Autocracy, and Emergency Threats: Lessons for COVID-19 From the Last Thousand Years," *Int Org*, vol. 74, no. S1, pp. E1–E17, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1017/S0020818320000338.
- J. A. S. Micó, "Coronavirus Covid-19 y dolor crónico: incertidumbres," *Rev. Soc. Esp. Dolor.*, pp. 72–73, 2020, doi: 10.20986/resed.2020.3808/2020.
- [5] P. J. Agerfalk, K. Conboy, and M. D. Myers, "Information systems in the age of pandemics: COVID-19 and beyond." Taylor & Francis, 2020.
- [6] S. Gössling, D. Scott, and C. M. Hall, "Pandemics, tourism and global change: a rapid assessment of COVID-19," *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 1–20, 2020.
- [7] H. Lopes and V. McKay, "Adult learning and education as a tool to contain pandemics: The COVID-19 experience," *International Review of Education*, vol. 66, no. 4, pp. 575–602, 2020.
- [8] S. Supartinah and A. Anwar, "Pandemi dan Krisis Multidimensi: Studi Kasus Permasalahan Gender di Tengah Pandemi COVID-19," *Transformasi Global*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 30–43, 2021.
- P. Y. Lipscy, "COVID-19 and the Politics of Crisis," *Int Org*, vol. 74, no. S1, pp. E98–E127, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1017/S0020818320000375.
- [10] J. N. Druckman, S. Klar, Y. Krupnikov, M. Levendusky, and J. B. Ryan, "How Affective Polarization Shapes Americans' Political Beliefs: A Study of Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic," *J Exp Polit Sci*, pp. 1–12, Aug. 2020, doi: 10.1017/XPS.2020.28.
- [11] T. M. Fazal, "Health Diplomacy in Pandemical Times," Int Org, vol. 74, no. S1, pp. E78–E97, Dec. 2020, doi: 10.1017/S0020818320000326.
- [12] Associated Press, "2020 campaigns go digital amid fears of coronavirus spread," Apr. 20, 2021. https://apnews.com/article/donald-trump-ap-top-news-joe-biden-politics-virus-outbreakdf82b24e9a1dfde214929551aed6f23d (accessed Sep. 07, 2021).
- [13] BBC News, "Coronavirus: English local elections postponed for a year," BBC News, Mar. 13, 2020. Accessed: Sep. 07, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-51876269
- [14] Leparisien.fr, "Coronavirus : le second tour des municipales reporté," *leparisien.fr*, Mar. 16, 2020. https://www.leparisien.fr/elections/municipales/coronavirus-vers-un-report-du-second-tour-desmunicipales-au-21-juin-16-03-2020-8281371.php (accessed Sep. 07, 2021).
- [15] A. Anwar, A. Baubacar, N. S. Nyawara, B. Tawaba, N. Ombeni, and V. Oeurn, "Economic Growth of Developing Countries in the Globalization Context," *Economic Integration and Development Partnerships: Southern Perspectives Report*, p. 55, 2017.
- [16] F. P. Mayer, "Weak Democracies, Failed Policies, and the Demise of Ecosystems in Poor and Developing Nations," *Tropical Conservation Science*, vol. 12, p. 1940082919839902, Jan. 2019, doi: 10.1177/1940082919839902.
- [17] IMF, "World Economic Outlook Database, April 2019," *International Monetary Fund*, Sep. 29, 2019.

https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2019/01/weodata/weoselco.aspx?g=2200&sg=All+cou ntries+%2f+Emerging+market+and+developing+economies (accessed Sep. 02, 2021).

[18] The Jakarta Post, "Govt, House agree to reschedule 2020 regional elections' voting day to Dec. 9," *The Jakarta Post*, Apr. 15, 2020. https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/04/15/govt-houseagree-to-reschedule-2020-regional-elections-voting-day-to-dec-9.html (accessed Sep. 07, 2021).

- [19] BBC News Indonesia, "Bawaslu sebut pandemi Covid-19 membuat politik uang di Pilkada 'meningkat," Dec. 09, 2020. Accessed: Sep. 07, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/indonesia/indonesia-55240008
- [20] The Jakarta Post, "COVID-19 aid stalled, used for political stunts," *The Jakarta Post*, May 04, 2020. https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/05/04/covid-19-aid-stalled-used-for-political-stunts.html (accessed Sep. 07, 2021).
- [21] A. Klotz, D. Prakash, A. Klotz, and D. Prakash, *Qualitative methods in international relations*. Springer, 2008.
- [22] A. Serrano-Cumplido et al., "COVID-19. La historia se repite y seguimos tropezando con la misma piedra," Medicina de Familia. SEMERGEN, vol. 46, pp. 48–54, Aug. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.semerg.2020.06.008.
- [23] J. Bundy, M. D. Pfarrer, C. E. Short, and W. T. Coombs, "Crises and Crisis Management: Integration, Interpretation, and Research Development," *Journal of Management*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 1661–1692, Jul. 2017, doi: 10.1177/0149206316680030.
- [24] M. W. Seeger, T. L. Sellnow, and R. R. Ulmer, "Communication, Organization, and Crisis," Annals of the International Communication Association, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 231–276, Jan. 1998, doi: 10.1080/23808985.1998.11678952.
- [25] K. Marx, Capital: A critique of political economy: Volume three. London: Penguin, 1991.
- [26] S. P. Jati, R. T. Budiyanti, P. Ginandjar, A. Sriatmi, and N. Nandini, "Cost Estimates Related to COVID-19 Treatment in Indonesia: What Should be Concerned?," 2020, vol. 202, p. 12012.
- [27] S. J. Hill, M. C. Herron, and J. B. Lewis, "Economic Crisis, Iraq, and Race: A Study of the 2008 Presidential Election," *Election Law Journal: Rules, Politics, and Policy*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 41–62, Mar. 2010, doi: 10.1089/elj.2009.0049.
- [28] R. Zohlnhöfer, "The 2009 Federal Election and the Economic Crisis," *German Politics*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 12–27, Mar. 2011, doi: 10.1080/09644008.2011.554093.
- [29] G. Masiero and M. Santarossa, "Natural disasters and electoral outcomes," *European Journal of Political Economy*, vol. 67, p. 101983, Mar. 2021, doi: 10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2020.101983.
- [30] T. S. James and S. Alihodzic, "When Is It Democratic to Postpone an Election? Elections During Natural Disasters, COVID-19, and Emergency Situations," *Election Law Journal: Rules, Politics,* and Policy, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 344–362, Sep. 2020, doi: 10.1089/elj.2020.0642.
- [31] A. Haridison, J. R. A. Sandi, S. Suprayitno, and I. Jaya, "Regional Election and Covid-19: Evidence in Central Kalimantan," *Budapest International Research and Critics Institute-Journal (BIRCI-Journal) Vol*, vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 1597–1606, 2021.
- [32] H. Marisa, A. Pornauli, A. Indra, and A. Aurora, "The Regional Head Elections (Pilkada) 2020 During Covid-19 Pandemic: A Projection," *JOELS: Journal of Election and Leadership*, vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 64–68, 2020.
- [33] H. Prabowo, W. Syafri, and J. Juanda, "Pandemic at The Polls: Preparement and Arrangement of Indonesian Regional The Election in The Midst of Covid-19," *International Journal of Management (IJM)*, vol. 11, no. 12, 2020.
- [34] A. Amirudin and A. Subiyanto, "Covid Economic Policy and Media Response: an Analysis of Culture and Media Content," 2020, vol. 202, p. 07004.
- [35] A. Yunu and M. I. Mgunda, "The Management and Mitigation of Social, Economic, Health and Political Impacts of COVID-19 in the Global Community," *Thailand and The World Economy*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 73–87, 2021.
- [36] Kompas.com, "Politik Uang Jelang Pilkada Dinilai Semakin Rawan Saat Pandemi Covid-19," Kompas Cyber Media, May 15, 2020. https://nasional.kompas.com/read/2020/05/15/12031151/politik-uang-jelang-pilkada-dinilaisemakin-rawan-saat-pandemi-covid-19 (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [37] Kompas.com, "Wanti-wanti soal Larangan Politik Uang, Bawaslu: Akar Persoalan Korupsi Halaman all," Kompas Cyber Media, Nov. 24, 2020. https://nasional.kompas.com/read/2020/11/24/16133431/wanti-wanti-soal-larangan-politik-uangbawaslu-akar-persoalan-korupsi (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).

- [38] Kompas.com, "Bupati Mamberamo Raya Korupsi Miliaran Dana Covid-19, Uangnya Diduga untuk Pilkada Halaman all," Kompas Cyber Media, Jun. 30, 2021. https://regional.kompas.com/read/2021/06/30/105720678/bupati-mamberamo-raya-korupsimiliaran-dana-covid-19-uangnya-diduga-untuk (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [39] Kompas.com, "Mendagri Tegur Keras 19 Kepala Daerah Terkait Dana Penanganan Covid-19 Halaman all," Kompas Cyber Media, Jul. 18, 2021. https://www.kompas.com/tren/read/2021/07/18/180523065/mendagri-tegur-keras-19-kepaladaerah-terkait-dana-penanganan-covid-19 (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [40] Liputan6.com, "Dugaan Politik Uang, MK Diminta Batalkan Hasil Pilkada Kalteng," *liputan6.com*, Jan. 27, 2021. https://www.liputan6.com/news/read/4468343/dugaan-politik-uang-mk-dimintabatalkan-hasil-pilkada-kalteng (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [41] RRI.co.id, "Bansos Covid-19 Pilkada, Mantan Jubir: Politik Uang," *rri.co.id*, Dec. 23, 2020. https://rri.co.id/nasional/pilkada-2020/950248/bansos-covid-19-pilkada-mantan-jubir-politik-uang (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [42] Suara.com, "Muncul Dugaan Kasus Politik Uang Lewat Bansos, Ini Respon Bawaslu Sleman," suara.com, Dec. 01, 2020. https://jogja.suara.com/read/2020/12/01/194648/muncul-dugaan-kasuspolitik-uang-lewat-bansos-ini-respon-bawaslu-sleman (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [43] Tirto.id, "Pilkada Saat Pandemi: Potensi Politik Uang Berkedok Bansos COVID-19," *tirto.id*, Dec. 09, 2020. https://tirto.id/pilkada-saat-pandemi-potensi-politik-uang-berkedok-bansos-covid-19f7T8 (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).
- [44] JawaPos.com, "Bawaslu: Ada Dugaan 104 Kasus Politik Uang selama Pilkada Serentak," JawaPos.com, Dec. 15, 2020. https://www.jawapos.com/nasional/politik/15/12/2020/bawaslu-adadugaan-104-kasus-politik-uang-selama-pilkada-serentak/ (accessed Sep. 08, 2021).